
                                                                                                          4 NOVEMBER 2015
                                             

                                                                                        TOWN BOARD MEETING 
                                                                                        TOWN HALL, MAHOPAC, N.Y. 
 
A Regular Meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Carmel was called to order by 
Supervisor Kenneth Schmitt on the 4th day of November 2015 at 7:18 p.m. at Town 
Hall, 60 McAlpin Avenue, Mahopac, New York.  Members of the Town Board present 
by roll call were: Councilman Schneider, Councilman Lupinacci, Councilwoman 
McDonough, Councilman Lombardi and Supervisor Schmitt. 
  
The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was observed prior to the start of official business. 
A moment of silence was held to honor those serving in the United States Armed 
Forces.   
 
Supervisor Schmitt announced that prior to the commencement of the Voting Meeting, 
the Town Board met in Executive Session at 6:00 p.m. with the Wilson Elser law firm 
with regard to a litigation matter. 
 

RESOLUTION FROM 9/30/15 AMENDED - PUBLIC HEARING RESCHEDULED TO 
12/9/15 - PROPOSED LOCAL LAW ENACTING CHAPTER 15 OF THE CODE OF 
THE TOWN OF CARMEL ENTITLED “EMPLOYMENT FINGERPRINT INQUIRIES” 
(AMENDED 12/2/15) 

 
RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel hereby authorizes the 

re-scheduling of a Public Hearing at Town Hall, 60 McAlpin Avenue, Mahopac, New 
York 10541 from Wednesday, November 4, 2015 to Wednesday, December 9, 2015 at 
7:00 p.m. or as soon thereafter that evening as possible on a proposed Local Law 
enacting Chapter 15 of the Code of the Town of Carmel, entitled "Employment 
Fingerprint Inquiries”; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that Town Clerk Ann Spofford is hereby 
authorized and instructed to publish and post the necessary notices in the official 
newspaper of the Town and on the Town bulletin board regarding this Public Hearing. 
 
Resolution     
Offered by: Councilman Schneider   
Seconded by: Councilman Lupinacci 
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Jonathan Schneider  X    
John Lupinacci X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Kenneth Schmitt X    
 
PUBLIC HEARING HELD REGARDING THE PRELIMINARY BUDGET FOR THE 
FISCAL YEAR 2016 
 
Supervisor Schmitt asked the Town Clerk to read the following Notice of Public Hearing 
as published in the Town’s official newspapers: 
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With no one objecting to the public notice as read, Supervisor Schmitt opened the 
Public Hearing for public comment at 7:22 p.m.  Ten (10) people were in attendance. 
 
Michael Barile commented that a receiver should be appointed to oversee the funding 
to the Mahopac Volunteer Fire Department while they are under investigation. Mr. 
Barile went on to suggest that a minimum of $500,000.00 from their budget request 
should be removed and returned to the taxpayers in that special district.  He stated that 
when the 2016 Budget is finalized, the Town Board should identify publicly how the 
funding to the fire department will be managed. 
 
Mr. Barile referenced the proposed 38.9% increase under Building Maintenance in the 
2016 Preliminary Budget. He commented that certain enhancements have been made to 
the Town Hall.  However, he indicated that the exterior, lobby and entrance are in need 
of improvements.  Mr. Barile commented that because they are the first thing that the 
public sees when they enter the building, the two open trash reciprocals on wheels 
should be replaced. 
 
Mr. Barile referenced the $525,000.00 proposed allocation for the Engineering 
Department and commented that the amount could be reduced by 15% to 20% by 
eliminating the position of Town Engineer and replacing it with a junior engineer from the 
Town’s consulting engineer’s staff.  
 
Mr. Barile urged the Town Board to raise their Planning Board fees. 
 
Mr. Barile referenced the proposed increase in connection with outside legal counsel 
and commented that half of the current year’s allocation has been wasted on police 
arbitration.   
 
Mr. Barile commented with regard to the town-wide revaluation project underway, that 
the Town Board should retain expert outside legal counsel in connection with the 
property owned by the City of New York. 
 
Mr. Barile commented that property taxes in the Town have increased 60% over the last 
10 years, at an average of 6% per year. He commented that meeting the property tax 
cap with a 2.6% increase for 2016 is not good news, it should be 0%.  
 
Mr. Barile referenced recent comments made by the members of the Town Board calling 
for Putnam County to share their sales tax revenue.  He commented that if the County 
were required to apportion 1% of the sales tax revenue back to the Town, they would 
look to charge back to the Town for services that they provide.  
 
Mr. Barile commented that with the Police Department not having a contract for over four 
years and the Highway Department not having a contract for five years, the timing is not 
right for elected officials to be awarding themselves a raise.  He suggested that the 
Supervisor should be the highest salaried in the Town. 
 
Mr. Barile inquired about the Police Department’s and the Highway Department’s 
contract negotiations and questioned what the Town Board intended to do with regard to 
the Mahopac Volunteer Fire Department’s funding. 
 
Supervisor Schmitt stated that the Town Board is hopeful that in the near future an 
agreement will be reached with regard to the ongoing negotiations with the Police 
Department and the Highway Department.  He stated that the funding to the Mahopac 
Volunteer Fire Department will be reduced by $550,000.00. Their contract with the Town 
will be restructured and there will be safeguards put in place to protect the taxpayer’s 
money. 
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Mr. Barile commented that since the Town will be providing $1.2 in funding to the 
Mahopac Volunteer Fire Department, the $175 weekly rent charged by them for the use 
of a room in their firehouse by the senior citizen group should be deducted.   
 
Councilman Lombardi clarified that this fee is paid by the Department of Recreation and 
Parks, not by the individual senior citizens. 
 
Jerry Ravnitzky stated that he did not see an item on the agenda with regard to public 
comment on non-agenda items. 
 
Supervisor Schmitt pointed out that the item is listed under Open Forum. 
 
Mr. Ravnitzky agreed that it is inappropriate for the senior citizen group to be charged a 
fee by the Mahopac Volunteer Fire Department for the use of a room.  
 
Mr. Ravnitzky congratulated the newly reelected Town officials and commented on the 
need for more public involvement in the election process, particularly from those enrolled 
in the Democratic Party. 
 
Mr. Ravnitzky questioned with regard to the Mahopac Volunteer Fire Department, how 
the embezzlement of funds could take place for years without anyone in the Town being 
aware.  He suggested that for greater control, the Mahopac Volunteer Fire Department 
should be required to change from a fire protection district to a fire district. 
 
Supervisor Schmitt reiterated that there will be measures put in place in the contract with 
the Mahopac Volunteer Fire Department to protect the taxpayer’s money.  He assured 
Mr. Ravnitzky that changes will be made and the public will be advised.  Supervisor 
Schmitt pointed out that as a fire protection district, the Mahopac Volunteer Fire 
Department is currently a contract vendee and therefore, the Town has no oversight or 
accountability for that money. 
 
With no one else present wishing to be heard on the subject of the Public Hearing, on 
motion by Councilman Lombardi, seconded by Councilman Lupinacci, with all members 
of the Town Board present and in agreement, the Public Hearing was closed at 7:45 
p.m.  
 
CARMEL FIRE DEPARTMENT - DELETION TO THE ACTIVE LIST AUTHORIZED 
 

RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel hereby authorizes the 
deletion of the following names to the active list of the Carmel Fire Department: 

 
 Paul L. Pinna, Carmel NY 
Resolution     
Offered by: Councilman Lombardi   
Seconded by: Councilman Lupinacci 
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Jonathan Schneider  X    
John Lupinacci X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Kenneth Schmitt X    
 
Supervisor Schmitt acknowledged Mr. Pinna for his service to the community. 
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ENTRY INTO CONTRACTUAL AGREEMENT WITH  ENERGY COOPERATIVE OF 
AMERICA FOR ELECTRICAL SUPPLY SERVICES - AUTHORIZED 
 

RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel hereby authorizes the 
entry into a contractual agreement with Energy Cooperative of America, Amherst, NY, 
for the supply of electricity to Town of Carmel buildings and facilities for a period of one 
(1) year, at a rate of $.06866 per kilowatt hour, said agreement to be in form as 
attached hereto and made a part hereof; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that either Town Supervisor Kenneth Schmitt or 
Town Comptroller MaryAnn Maxwell are hereby authorized to execute said agreement 
on behalf of the Town of Carmel, as well as any other and further documentation 
required to effectuate said agreement on the terms authorized herein. 
 
Resolution 

    

Offered by: Councilman Lupinacci   
Seconded by: Councilman Lombardi 
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Jonathan Schneider  X    
John Lupinacci X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Kenneth Schmitt X    
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HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT - PAYMENT FOR VEHICLE REPAIRS AND 
MODIFICATIONS AUTHORIZED - J&R CUSTOM TRUCK, LLC - $26,627.90 
 

RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel hereby authorizes the 
payment of the sum of $26,627.90 to J&R Custom Truck, LLC, Cortlandt Manor, NY for 
repairs and modifications performed upon 2006 Freightliner M9 Chassis in accordance 
with the invoice dated March 22, 2015. 
 
Resolution 

    

Offered by: Councilman Lupinacci   
Seconded by: Councilwoman McDonough 
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Jonathan Schneider  X    
John Lupinacci X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Kenneth Schmitt X    
 
The resolution was first offered by Councilwoman McDonough and seconded by 
Councilman Lupinacci.  Prior to the roll call vote, discussion was held with regard to 
clarifying the wording contained therein. The resolution was reoffered by Councilman 
Lupinacci with an amendment to add “and modifications”. 
 
PROPOSAL ACCEPTED FOR CONSULTING ENGINEERING SERVICES - J. 
ROBERT FOLCHETTI & ASSOCIATES, LLC - COMMENCING 1/1/16 FOR A 
PERIOD OF 2 (TWO) YEARS  
 

RESOLVED, that the Town of Carmel Town Board, hereby accepts the proposal 
of J. Robert Folchetti & Associates, LLC, for the provision of Engineering Consulting 
Services for the Town of Carmel Engineering Department, commencing January 1, 
2016 for a period of 2 (two) years thereafter at a compensated rate of $10,000 per 
month, said agreement to be in general form as attached hereto and made a part 
hereof; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that upon presentation of insurance certificates in 
form acceptable to Town Counsel, Town Supervisor Kenneth Schmitt is hereby 
authorized to execute any and all documentation required to formalize the acceptance 
of said proposal on the terms authorized herein.  
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Resolution 

    

Offered by: Councilman Schneider   
Seconded by: Councilwoman McDonough 
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Jonathan Schneider  X    
John Lupinacci X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Kenneth Schmitt X    
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LAKE SECOR PARK DISTRICT ADVISORY BOARD APPOINTMENTS MADE - 
KARL BRENNER, AGUSTA LAGOA AND VINCENT TROINI 

 
RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel hereby appoints the 

following individuals to the Lake Secor Park District Advisory Board  
  
 Karl Brenner 
 Agusta Lagoa 

Vincent Troini 
 
Resolution 

    

Offered by: Councilman Lombardi   
Seconded by: Councilwoman McDonough 
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Jonathan Schneider  X    
John Lupinacci X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Kenneth Schmitt X    
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CARMEL WATER DISTRICT #12 - DECLARATION OF WATER EMERGENCY 
PURSUANT TO SECTION 151-22 OF THE TOWN CODE - TERMINATED 

 
WHEREAS, that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel, acting as 

Commissioners of the Carmel Water District #12 has previously enacted a water 
emergency with respect to and within Carmel Water District#12; and  

WHEREAS, the Town Board has been advised by Town Engineer Richard J. 
Franzetti, P.E. that the circumstances necessitating the declaration of water emergency 
in Carmel Water District #12 have subsequently abated and that the emergency can be 
rescinded. 

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that pursuant to Town Code §151-22 
(A), the Town Board of the Town of Carmel hereby terminates the water emergency 
previously declared for Carmel Water District #12. 
 
Resolution 

    

Offered by: Councilman Lupinacci   
Seconded by: Councilman Lombardi 
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Jonathan Schneider  X    
John Lupinacci X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Kenneth Schmitt X    
 

TOWN ENGINEER RICHARD J. FRANZETTI, P.E. - ATTENDANCE AT SEMINAR 
AUTHORIZED - LEAK MANAGEMENT, WATER AUDIT AND COMMUNICATIONS 
WORKSHOP - 11/10/15 
 

RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel hereby authorizes Town 
Engineer Richard J. Franzetti, P.E. to attend the Leak Management, Water Audit and 
Communications Workshop offered by the New York City Department of Environmental 
Protection in Tarrytown New York on November 10, 2015; and  

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel 
authorizes payment of reasonable and necessary expenses incurred in connection 
therewith upon audit. 
 
Resolution 

    

Offered by: Councilwoman McDonough   
Seconded by: Councilman Lupinacci 
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Jonathan Schneider  X    
John Lupinacci X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Kenneth Schmitt X    
 

CARMEL WATER DISTRICT #9 - PROPOSAL ACCEPTED FOR ROOF REPAIR - 
GEYER CONSTRUCTION, INC. - NOT TO EXCEED $8,700.00 
 

RESOLVED THAT the Town Board of the Town of Carmel, acting as 
Commissioners of Town of Carmel Water District #9, and upon the recommendation of 
Town Engineer Richard J. Franzetti, P.E., hereby authorizes the acceptance of the 
proposal of Geyer Construction, Inc., Carmel NY to perform storage tank roof 
replacement at the Carmel Water District #9 treatment facility at a cost not to exceed 
$8,700.00 in accordance with the proposal dated September 21, 2015; and  

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that upon presentation of insurance certificates in 
form acceptable to Town Counsel, Town Supervisor Kenneth Schmitt is hereby 
authorized to execute any and all necessary contract documentation to effect 
acceptance of this proposal upon the terms authorized herein. 
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Resolution 

    

Offered by: Councilman Schneider   
Seconded by: Councilman Lombardi 
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Jonathan Schneider  X    
John Lupinacci X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Kenneth Schmitt X    
 

CARMEL WATER DISTRICTS #1, #8, #10 AND #13 - PROPOSAL ACCEPTED FOR 
PUMP INSTALLATION AT CARMEL WATER DISTRICT #8 PUMP HOUSE - BEE 
AND JAY PLUMBING - NOT TO EXCEED $14,983.97 
 

RESOLVED THAT the Town Board of the Town of Carmel, acting as 
Commissioners of Town of Carmel Water District #8, and upon the recommendation of 
Town Engineer Richard J. Franzetti, P.E., hereby authorizes the acceptance of the 
proposal of Bee and Jay Plumbing, Mahopac, NY to provide and perform the 
installation of a redundant pump at the Carmel Water District #8 pump house, at a cost 
not to exceed $14,983.97 in accordance with the proposals dated September 24, 2015 
and October 9, 2015; and  

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the cost incurred as a result of this 
authorization as set forth herein shall be allocated proportionately to Carmel Water 
Districts #1, #8, #10 and #13; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that upon presentation of insurance certificates in 
form acceptable to Town Counsel, Town Supervisor Kenneth Schmitt is hereby 
authorized to execute any and all necessary contract documentation to effect 
acceptance of this proposal upon the terms authorized herein. 
 
Resolution 

    

Offered by: Councilman Lombardi   
Seconded by: Councilman Lupinacci 
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Jonathan Schneider  X    
John Lupinacci X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Kenneth Schmitt X    
 

EMPLOYMENT ANNIVERSARY DATE ESTABLISHED - EMPLOYEE # 2403 
AMENDED 11/18/15 

RESOLVED, that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel hereby revises the date 
of hire and/or anniversary date for Employee # 2403 from November 20, 2014 to June 
29, 2012 for all purposes including but not limited to credit in the New York State and 
Local Retirement System. 
 
Resolution 

    

Offered by: Councilman Lupinacci   
Seconded by: Councilwoman McDonough 
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Jonathan Schneider  X    
John Lupinacci X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Kenneth Schmitt X    
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Prior to the roll call vote, Supervisor Schmitt explained that this resolution, as well as the 
following resolution, pertain to employees that were previously part-time that are now 
fulltime.   
 

EMPLOYMENT ANNIVERSARY DATE ESTABLISHED - EMPLOYEE # 1146 
AMENDED 11/18/15 

RESOLVED, that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel hereby revises the date 
of hire and/or anniversary date for Employee # 1146 from November 20, 2014 to 
August 21, 2012 for all purposes including but not limited to credit in the New York 
State and Local Retirement System. 
 
Resolution 

    

Offered by: Councilwoman McDonough   
Seconded by: Councilman Lupinacci 
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Jonathan Schneider  X    
John Lupinacci X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Kenneth Schmitt X    
 
Supervisor Schmitt further explained that the credits that the employees are adding for 
when they were part-time employees are a percentage of the credits for fulltime 
employees. 

 

PUBLIC COMMENTS - AGENDA ITEMS  
 
No member of the public wished to comment at this time. 
 
TOWN BOARD MEMBER COMMENTS - AGENDA ITEMS 
 
No member of the Town Board wished to comment at this time. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS - OPEN FORUM 
 
Michael Barile confirmed with the Town Board that the Town was still on target with the 
progress of the ongoing revaluation and inquired about the possibility of a possible 
homestead exemption. 
 
Councilman Schneider provided an update with regard to the revaluation project and 
stated that a homestead discussion is tentatively scheduled for a Work Session on 
January 13, 2016.   
 
Mr. Barile urged the Town Board to consider all Town of Carmel residents, not just the 
vocal 50 - 100 residents who may come forward when the homestead exemption is 
deliberated. 
 
Jerry Ravnitzky commented that it was unfair to residents who pay to have their excess 
leaves removed and then to have to pay again when the Highway Department removes 
the leaves blown on to the roadways by other residents.  Mr. Ravnitzky spoke regarding 
the negative impact on the ecology of the lakes resulting from the leaves. He 
commented that the Town Board should do more to inform the public that it is not legal, 
and if it continues, fines will be imposed.  
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Mr. Ravnitzky then commented with regard to Spectra Energy Corporation’s Algonquin 
Incremental Market (AIM) Project, that the Town Board was uninterested in discussing 
the matter openly.  
 
Supervisor Schmitt cited the Town Board’s involvement with regard to the proposed 
natural gas pipeline expansion. Supervisor Schmitt pointed out that both he and 
Councilwoman McDonough have met with representatives from Spectra Energy 
Corporation. 
 
Councilwoman McDonough added that they had also attended an open forum held in 
the Town of Southeast regarding the proposed project. 
 
Mr. Ravnitzky indicated that other municipalities have discussed the matter publicly and 
have adopted resolutions calling for independent studies. He urged the Town Board to 
do the same.  Discussion ensued regarding the matter. 
  
TOWN BOARD MEMBER COMMENTS - OPEN FORUM 
 
Supervisor Schmitt announced that the Carmel Town Hall will be closed on November 
11, 2015 in observance of Veterans Day. 
 
Supervisor Schmitt announced that Veterans Day ceremonies will be held on 
November 11, 2015 at 11:00 a.m. in both the hamlets of Mahopac and Carmel. 
 
Supervisor Schmitt announced that there will be a New England Christmas celebration 
welcoming in the season with traditional Christmas carols and holiday refreshments at 
the Union Valley Cemetery Chapel on November 28, 2015 at 4:00 p.m.  
 
Councilman Schneider invited residents to participate in the Town of Carmel’s annual 
“TOP DOG" Photo Contest. Residents should submit a photo of their beloved, 
photogenic and licensed dogs to the Town Clerk’s office for the chance to win great 
prizes and earn the coveted "TOP DOG" title. 
 
Councilman Lombardi announced that for the seventh year in a row, the Town of 
Carmel will partner with the Mahopac Middle School for a Thanksgiving food drive. 
Donations will be accepted at the Town Hall as well as other locations.  
 
Supervisor Schmitt announced that because the Town Hall will be closed on November 
11, 2015 for Veterans Day, the next Work Session of the Town Board will be held on 
Tuesday, November 10, 2015. 
 

ADJOURNMENT 
 
All agenda items having been addressed, on motion by Councilman Lombardi, 
seconded by Councilman Lupinacci, with all Town Board members present and in 
agreement, the meeting was adjourned at 8:28 p.m. to Executive Session with regard to 
personnel in connection with the fiscal year 2016 Budget. 

  
Respectfully submitted, 
  
 
Ann Spofford, Town Clerk  
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